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August 17, 2015
GBOS Monthly Meeting

Meeting Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 7:02 p.m.  Erin Eker, Chair   

Introductions of GBOS Members with new areas of responsibility, as established at Executive Session preceding the meeting:
Erin Eker, Co-Chair, Parks and Recreation Supervisor

Robert Snitzer, Utilities Supervisor

Tommy O’Malley, Fire, Public Safety & Cemetery Supervisor

Sam Daniel, Co-Chair, Roads Supervisor

Jerry Fox, Land Use Supervisor

Minutes Changes, additions, revisions and final approval
GBOS August 2015 Agenda




Approved 5-0
GBOS Work Session re:  Roads Contract Meeting Minutes 
Approved 4-0
GBOS/MOA July 27, 2015 Quarterly Meeting Minutes 

Approved 4-0
GBOS July 2015 Minutes 




Approved 4-0
GBOS June 2015 Minutes 




Approved 4-0
Announcements:
The GBOS work session for initial review of 2016 Non-Profit Recreation Grants applications is scheduled for Wednesday, September 9 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room. 
Girdwood School Open House August 18 5PM-7PM
Egloff Drive Public Info meeting is scheduled for August 24.  Site Walk is 4-6PM, Open house from 7-9PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Girdwood Public Safety Task Force meeting August 26 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room. 

Girdwood Fire Department Open House is August 23 from 12-2:30PM.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Anchorage Senior Citizens Advisory Commission & Alaska Commission on Aging Public Testimony and comment on topics of interest to the Girdwood Senior Community is to be held on September 17 from 1-2:30PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Statewide Transportation Improvement Plan, David Post, DOT

David Post is State of AK Planning Manager for Surface Transportation.  Presentation explained the Statewide Transportation Improvement Plan process, which is in a comment period currently.  Comment period ends August 27.
Highway funding comes largely from gas tax. In Alaska, for every $1 contributed through the gas tax, about $5 comes back in projects, so our return on investment has been subsidized by other states.  In recent years, funding has been level, even with end of federal earmarks to bring funds to Alaska. 

Policy has been to guide based on greatest needs with performance mandates based on safety, pavement, bridges, congestion and freight mobility.  This involves a 90% match, so the State of AK pays 10% and the Federal government pays 90%.  If performance mandates are not met, amount of match could go change.  The match is approx $470 million per year x 4 years

In addition, there are Illustrative Funded projects of approximately $100 million per year.  The funding for this is created by remaining funds left over through surplus in budgeted amount vs actual cost of completed projects.  Funding is use it or lose it, so funds are used to complete unfinished projects.

Projects move forward at the rate that they can be delivered, as Federal projects must be linear as they proceed through the system.  Issue is not funding, but pace of federal system.

As far as capital consideration of funding, things are stretched thin.  The State fiscal budget requires 15% reduction, so there will be change in prioritization of projects to accomplish budget.  Focus will be to fix core facilities at the expense of lesser facilities and level of service on lesser facilities will be lower.  

Jerry Fox inquires about getting the Seward Highway on a future STIP to be developed as a divided highway. David Post says that Seward Highway Route Development Study was under way under Commissioner Kemp.  This could be brought up with current AKDOT Commissioner Luiken.  David Post recommends that this be a comment brought forward from the GBOS, although it doesn’t relate to current STIP comments and therefore doesn’t need to be commented on before August 27.  David Post recommends comment on new projects should be submitted for amended STIP.

Sam Daniel asks if studies of volume of traffic on the Seward Highway are being done, and if the increased volume changes prioritization.  Answer from David Post is that there is a permanent traffic counter installed at the weigh station, and that the volume is considered as element in prioritization.  However, development process about 10 years behind.


Chief Chadwick expresses concern that lower trooper enforcement combined with less road maintenance is bad combination of events.  David Post says that Seward Highway would not be considered for lower maintenance as this is one of the core facilities for the State.

Chadwick asks why salt is no longer added to sand mix on the Seward Highway.  Kyle Kelley offers that one reason may be that storage has moved to indoor, covered facility. Salt may have been added to sand stored outdoors.

David Post can be reached at david.post@alaska.gov
Comments can be sent to him directly or via comment on website. 
2. Girdwood Fire Department Construction update – deferred to Liaison Report.
3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Meeting on 8/4 included presentation by Girdwood Fire Department on back-country rescue equipment and training.  Also discussion on how Trails Committee can make trails more accessible by fire dept.

Steve Cleary from Alaska Trails presented regarding Adopt-A-Trail class, which will be in Girdwood at the USFS office on September 19.  Room for 15-20 people to attend classroom and field training on the Beaver Pond Trail.

Trails Committee purchased 2 new haul ropes for the Hand Tram.

Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor is on track for 2016 construction.

Trail Plan working group will get started again in September.

Group discussed Public Safety issue.

Trails Committee plans to attend Girdwood Inc Open House on Sept 19 7PM at Challenge AK

b. T.A.S.C. – Lynne’ Doran – No report 
c. Cemetery Committee – Tommy O’Malley
At the Municipal Manager Quarterly Meeting it was confirmed that the $15,000 that was set aside by GBOS for suitability study of land chosen by Cemetery Committee can be moved from Undesignated Funds to Cemetery budget line. 
d. Girdwood Tennis Court Committee – Frans Weits- deferred to Liaison Report

e. Public Safety Task Force – Sam Daniel/Tommy O’Malley
Public is encouraged to review the meeting minutes from the Municipal Manager Quarterly meeting and to read the Public Safety Information Sheet.  Currently the options open to Girdwood to explore for solutions to departure of Alaska State Troopers:

A)
Join APD at 2.93 mills

B)
Start our own service area with the APD, but this so far looks more expensive than
 
APD

C)
No service

D)  Try to contract with Alaska State Troopers.

E) Create own service area with another Alaska Police Standards Council licensed Law Enforcement agency, such as Whittier.
Mike Opalka gave update on this option, following recent meeting with Chief of Police in Whittier.  Needs are similar to Whittier, system is in place to handle prosecutions, etc.  Preliminary discussions about budget seems like good option to explore.

Whittier Police Chief is to provide budget and outline of services proposed.
Whittier is interested as currently they have busy season in summer and then have to lay off officers in winter.  This would add balance to their staffing.

It is unknown if Municipality of Anchorage and APD would support such a solution.

Tommy O’Malley says that the Task Force will not be making decisions on behalf of voters, but are researching options for voters to consider.

Sam Daniel recommends to all to discuss this with neighbors.  Even with a vote in April, based on current timeline for Trooper departure, Girdwood will be without public safety officers for several months.

At the meeting on August 26 the models listed A-E above will be discussed in more detail.  In addition, Sam has requested that the mayor appoint someone to be a direct liaison with Girdwood on behalf of the Municipality.

The troopers are already pulling back.  Recent incidents show a change in response by troopers, including that the troopers have requested that some investigative work and statements be taken by Girdwood Volunteer Fire Dept.

4. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy

Sue confirms that she is keeping Jennifer Johnston and Bill Evans, Anchorage Assembly members for our district, aware of public safety issue.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

2015 GBOS grants have all be issued.  2016 applications are all in. Presentations to GBOS are on September 9 meeting at 7PM.

Parks:

True North Church volunteers assisted in park work last week.  Thank you.

Staff has been working to keep skate park in good shape.

Tennis courts:  new asphalt is down.  Waiting until next summer for better climate conditions to apply court coating.  Contractor agreed to same price for next summer as was contracted for this year.

Campground firepit installed.  Old chimney fireplace has been filled with rock to discourage placing fires in it.

Invasive week program under way.  Request to use herbicides on Reed Canarygrass will be discussed later in agenda.

Contractor now mowing Town Square Park.
New bridge completed on Iditarod Trail behind Industrial park by SCA group.  They also did tread work on trail above the Girdwood School and brushing on trails early in the year.

Fungus Fair is 8/28-30.

Roads:

Road contract is currently in MOA legal dept for review.  Contract will be 1 year with 4 1 year renewals (5 years total before re-bid).  Should go out to bid shortly and new contractor should be in place by October 1.  If process is delayed, we can keep current contractor on.

Summer projects continuing with work on Arlberg culverts and ditching.  Next is working on incorporating existing drainage with new culverts and work on Olympic Mtn Loop to tie the systems together.  This area carries a lot of acreage of drainage from mountains.

Continue using recycled asphalt to help with potholing on Timberline.

Large projects:

Olympic Mtn Loop:  delayed with hitting bedrock, but still expecting completion before winter.

Arlberg:  Prequalification solicitation brought up 9 potential bidders on the project.  Design almost complete, work may be on for 2016.

Egloff:  Project site walk and open house August 24. Construction expected in 2016

Fire Station improvements will also be discussed at this meeting.

Sean Holland, AK DOT will be at the open house.  He is also overseeing Alyeska Highway and bike path work next summer.

Fire Station:  65% of design work to be completed in September.  Then project goes to estimator to evaluate the cost of design compared to budget.

6. Supervisor Reports
Update on Supervisor Roles as decided in Executive Session
A) Land Use – Jerry Fox is new supervisor.  Report given by Brian Burnett
Land Use Committee met on August 10.  

Discussed Public Safety issue.

Girdwood Brewing Co – recommended 14-1 for GBOS for Resolution of support

Herbicides treatment of Invasive weeds – recommended 13-0 GBOS Letter of Non Objection

Received information on the proposed disposal of Tract D-5 in the South Townsite.  No motion made on this item by LUC.

B) Roads- Sam Daniel is new supervisor

Liaison Report covered roads
C) Parks & Rec – Erin Eker is the new supervisor

Liaison Report covered parks and rec
D) Public Safety, Fire & Cemetery – Tommy O’Malley remains the supervisor

Chief Chadwick gave fire dept report.  Summer became busy with series of accidents, including fatality on highway.  There have been 5 accidents at MP 79 (Portage) since July1.
GVFD has been assisting Hope and Cooper Landing with some incidents.

Brush Fire at MP 96.

The new boat is in service. 

New Fire Station planning is under way.

Recommend that residents make use of fire prevention program. October is Fire Prevention month.  

Open House is Sunday from 12-2:30.

Back Country rescues have become more common.  Discussion of system of call-out for back-country rescue, as it currently requires that Troopers respond and get help from GVFD if more than 1 mile off road system. 

E) Utilities- Robert Snitzer is new supervisor.

Planning to set meeting date for plant and well house facility site visit for September 21 at 5:30PM.

Concern expressed that dump is not accepting construction materials presently to be discussed later in agenda.

Public Comment:

John Weddleton introduced himself as a potential candidate for Jennifer Johnston’s seat on the Anchorage Assembly.  From Hillside area in Anchorage.  Has served on the Planning Commission in the past and is frequent visitor to Girdwood, familiar with Fire Dept and their outreach with Boy Scouts.
OLD BUSINESS:
      7.  Agenda Item LUC 1507-04:  Girdwood Brewing Company Proposal, Z Architects, Rory Marenco, Brett Marenco, and Josh Hegna presented their plan for the 2nd time to GBOS and to LUC this month.  No industrial land is available in Girdwood for a brewery, requesting support to change Title 21.09 to allow for brewery in commercial area along Alyeska Highway.

This is the beginning of a long process, with opportunity for community to comment along the way. Goal is for a community supported venture and new small business in Girdwood.

Motion:

GBOS Moves to provide Resolution in support for a Text Amendment to Anchorage Municipal Code 21.09, Girdwood Land Use Regulations, to add a ‘Manufacturing, general’ line item to Table 21.09.050-1 and to place a ‘C’ (for Conditional Use Permit required) in the gC-10 column for this purpose.

Draft of resolution 2015-04 was read into the record by Jerry Fox.

Motion made by Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley 2nd
Motion passes 5-0,
Edits will be made and resolution will be signed by Erin Eker.

8,  Agenda Item LUC 1507-05:  Presentation by Tim Stallard 2nd presentation of plan to

apply Rodeo(herbicide) to mitigate Reed Canarygrass as directed by Girdwood Parks and Rec.  
Motion:

GBOS moves to provide a Letter of Non-Objection regarding the application of herbicides to mitigate invasive weeds.

Draft of Letter of Non-Objection was read into the record by Tommy O’Malley.

Motion made by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion passes 5-0.  
Edits will be made and LONO will be signed by Erin Eker.

9. Capital Improvements Project List (CIP).  Discussion of status of State CIP funding and

Girdwood projects. 

No projects were funded last year, without changes, the same list can be submitted for 2016.  Priority list of projects remains:  Road Drainage Plan, Moose Meadow/Alyeska Playfield, TASC building.

NEW BUSINESS:  

10. Discussion of extending Girdwood Transfer Station hours in summer.
Sam Daniel looked in to extending transfer station hours in summer to help with bear/trash issue in town.  Transfer station finds that more open days is not financially viable for their operation.  Perhaps the answer is better education regarding how to store trash.

Also, a new item that has come up regarding the transfer station is that construction materials are not currently being accepted at the facility, a change in standard operation from the past.

11. Agenda Item LUC 1508-04:  HLB Disposal of Tract D-5, Girdwood South Townsite; HLB Parcel 6-134.

Although new business at the regular GBOS meeting, this was discussed at the MOA Quarterly Meeting with GBOS in July.  HLB is requesting comment on their plan to sell land parcel 6-134 in tract D-5.  This 14 acre parcel is along Glacier Creek and runs to Karolius Road, across from the Fire Department/Community Center/Library and ballfield.
There is overlap in use of the area by parking for the Fire Department, disc golf course and forest fair camping.

Tommy O’Malley and Diana Livingston recently attending a meeting of the HLB Commission, and Tommy was not satisfied with the understanding of the HLB of their commitment to replace those uses that are displaced by disposal of this land. He supports finding a way to commit this land to public uses, instead of commercial. He believes that the estimated $1 million that this land would be sold for is substantially under market value and would like for GBOS to object to the proposed disposal.

Diana Livingston states that the land value was provided by an independent appraiser, who considered the amount of undevelopable land in the parcel, considering the flood plain, trail easement, etc.  This parcel was included in the recently adopted South Townsite Master Plan, and was zoned commercial in that plan.  

Sam Daniel states that the GBOS needs to acknowledge the South Townsite Master Plan.  Any developer would need to come before GBOS and LUC for Conditional Use permitting.  Any development needs to be in accordance with the South Townsite Master Plan, including the requirement that uses that are displaced need to be replaced.  This needs to be specifically addressed in comments by GBOS to HLB regarding this disposal.
Erin Eker supports this direction, and states that the replacement of displaced uses needs to be resolved prior to disposal of the land. Disposal  also needs to be in accordance with LONO of July 20, 2015 regarding Fire Dept use of part of the land.

Robert Snitzer asked if the parking lot and disc golf areas could be removed from the parcel? Unlikely, because it was just platted this way.

Margaret Tyler to draft a comment for HLB for GBOS review.  Comment must be submitted prior to August 26, 2015.
12. GBOS 2016 Budget Process.
GBOS agreed to the following dates for budget work sessions:


WED 
September 9 at 6PM (followed by GBOS Grant meeting at 7PM)
MON
September 28 at 6PM

THU
October 15 at 6PM

Action Item Updates as assigned:


Margaret:

Revise GBOS resolution re: text amendment for brewery.  Erin Eker to sign.


Revise GBOS LONO for herbicide use. Erin Eker to sign.


Draft response to HLB regarding land disposal and send to GBOS


Add Seward Highway comment to September agenda under New Business
Request for Executive Session:

None
Adjourn 9:50PM
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